
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
NATURAL RESOURCES COMMITTEE 

50TH LEGISLATIVE SESSION 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Harch 6, 1987 

The meeting of the Natural Resources Committee was called to 
order by Chairman Torn Jones on March 6, 1987, at 1:00 p.m. 
in Room 312 B of the State Capitol. 

ROLL CALL: All committee members were present with the 
exception of Rep. Roth who was excused. 

SENATE JOINT RESOLUTION NO.9: Senator Greg Jergeson, 
District 8, stated he has attended many meetings as a farmer 
in order to deal with the current economic situation in 
agriculture, and often times has been advised that we ought 
to find some other sources of income to basically subsidize 
our agricultural income for our farms. He's been interested
in finding ways the farmers and ranchers might be able to 
corne up with some means of diversification, by an opportuni
ty to approve and supplement their agricultural income. He 
stated there is some confusion in the Department of Natural 
Resources about exactly what the legislative intent is with 
respect to their awarding grants and loans under" Title 85, 
Chapter 1, and this resolution simply clarifies that. What 
it does is gives them direction that hydropower projects 
that would generate cash flow for an agriculture operation 
are considered proper projects to be awarded under this 
particular fund. He stated that the Director of DNRC was 
not present tOday, however, he hoped the proponents to the 
bill might help answer any questions that may be asked. 

PROPONENTS: Lee Tavenner, an interested individual, submit
ted testimony (Exhibit 1). He stated it has been recent 
policy of the Department of Natural Resources and Conserva
tion to exclude hydropower from the Water Development Loan 
Program. Although this policy was initiated in response to 
a legislative directive to emphasize agriculture, the net 
effect of the policy has been "to discourage development in 
an area of agriculture that has" substantial potential in the 
state. The purpose of this resolution is to redirect the 
Department to include as part of its loan program this 
untapped hydropower resource in our agricultural community. 
For a state that is searching for environmentally sound 
alternatives to non-renewable resources, full and vigorous 
state support of small-scale hydropower in the agricultural 
community should be basic policy. This resolution will help 
set such policy. He urged the committee's support of SJR 9. 
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PETER GROSS, President, Montana Small Hydroelectric Associa
tion, stated they are a trade association made up of small 
developers, irrigation districts, farmers, ranchers and 
anyone who is interested in building small hydroelectric 
resources. He stated their association is in support of 
this resolution. In the past, they have been unable to 
obtain necessary loans from the State of Montana to develop 
small hydroelectric projects. These loans are very benefi
cial to the individual who is trying to develop a hydro 
proj ect. It's not that there are no funds available from 
other sources, as local banks in the state who would be able 
to loan money to develop these sorts of projects do not have 
the technical expertise that is required to review these 
sorts of projects, determine value and provide the necessary 
funds. He urged the committee to support this resolution. 
He then also added he was speaking on behalf of the Montana 
Water Development Association, who also supports SJR 9. 

NO OPPONENTS 

DISCUSSION 

REP. SIMON asked if these water users could apply for loans 
if they were, in fact, part of a ranching operation. 

SEN. JERGESON stated as long as the water project-benefitted 
the ranch, either in the generation of providing irrigation 
or other vari~us things, this would be the case. 

REP. HARPER stated he assumed the lists for the Water 
Development Program of individual projects have already been 
submitted and rated, and in fact, submitted to the legisla
ture, and asked if he was right in assuming that this will 
not affect any projects they may issue now, stating this 
will have to go into a category that the Department has to 
look at before they judge these programs. He asked Sen. 
Jergeson if this could apply to this section now, because 
he felt it could not. 

SEN. JERGESON stated if these were loans that were consid
ered by a Long Range Building program, it would not apply. 
However, this would apply under another statutory loan 
program they have at the Department of Natural Resources,out 
of which the Director has made substantial loans. He also 
has loan authority for another five and one-half million 
dollars that is not included in the list the legislature 
reviews. Those would be covered by the necessary applica
tion. 

REP. ASAY asked what the requirements for the loan program 
are and what shape the fund is in. He also wondered who 
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determines the feasibility of the hydropower and its ex
pense. 

SEN. JERGESON stated the Department would have to determine 
feasibility of the proposals and would have to make a 
judgment on the cash flow from the project to pay back the 
loan. 

REP. ASAY asked how many proj ects have been approved with 
hydropower involved and wondered if any of them were supply
ing power now. 

MR. GROSS stated one project has been approved and he stated 
it is his personal project that began in 1986, and currently 
it is producing power and has been since the starting date 
of December 1986. He stated this is the one project that 
the Water Development Program has funded. However, there 
have been two projects that he is aware of that have been 
tabled. They have not been turned down, but have not been 
approved yet either, within the last two years. 

REP. ASAY asked what the cost of a project is when hydro is 
in addition to a project, and how this would affect the loan 
dollarwise. 

MR. GROSS stated the only cost he felt there would be is the 
cost of any additional cement structures to put the turbines 
and other related equipment in. The cost difference would 
depend on the size of the project and the kilowatt hour size 
of the project. 

REP. PETERSON asked Mr. Gross if an irrigation company with 
hydro potential on their ditch would be able to enter into 
this kind of a loan situation, and Mr. Gross stated yes. He 
then asked, if the project automatically sell all their 
excess, with someone having to buy the excess they make that 
is in statute now, and wondered if they were also able to 
find independent buyers in this kind of program, and 
if this would be part of the plan. 

MR. GROSS stated under current law the public utilities are 
required to purchase the power~ but that is not exclusive. 
The individual could supply to himself, as in his case, he 
more or less sells the power to himself. He could also sell 
to his neighbor, to a certain extent. However, they are not 
allowed to create another utility or another co-op. If they 
farm at one location and want to transfer to another loca
tion to provide for themselves, they could do that. 
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IN CLOSING, SENATOR JERGESON stated his thanks for the 
committee's time and consideration for Senate Joint Resolu
tion 9. 

HEARING CLOSED ON SJR 9. 

HOUSE BILL NO. 781: Rep. Ben Cohen, District 3, sponsor, 
submitted handouts to the committee (Exhibit 2 and 3). He 
states the Forest Watershed Management Act is an act that 
was designed to try to deal in a positive fashion with some 
of the problems that have been encountered in the forest 
management and the protection of the water quality of the 
waters that are draining on our forest lands in the State of 
Montana. He stated as everyone knows, we have many valuable 
natural resources in this state, but probably no greater 
than our first class water quality, and that is the issue we 
are trying to address with this bill. He stated the bill 
also provides for the formation of binding cooperative 
agreements, that the permits would be voluntary and they 
would be established by watershed, which is logical from a
scientific and ecological position, the best way to estab
lish management goals on forest land. Through participation 
in these cooperatives, the members of the cooperatives would 
be offered a substantial tax break. The Department agree
ments would have a ten-year lifetime, and since the coopera
tives would be based on the concept of maintainl.ng a sus
tained yield, and presently, the way the property tax 
structure is (property tax on the short timberland is much 
higher than recently cut land), it seems only fair that the 
landowners are going to submit themselves to the concept of 
sustained yield, and the best management practices should be 
provided and evenly taxed no matter what state of deduction 
the land is in. This could be achieved by treating the land 
under a cooperative agreement as grazing land when determin
ing its actual value. 

PROPONENTS: Joan Montagne representing the Madison-Gallatin 
Alliance, the Greater Yellowstone Coalition, submitted 
testimony (Exhibit 4). She also gave a slide presentation 
and video about the areas that signify the need for this 
watershed act. She also stated that in a public meeting 
with Senator Max Baucus, Plum 'Creek Timber stated, "it is 
our intent to back our logging trucks up to every last log 
we own in the Gallatin National Forest. We will be out in 
three years." This is responsible forest management. She 
urged the committee pass this bill. 

JACK TOLSKY, an attorney from Missoula, stated he has 
represented a lot of different conservation groups and has 
spent the last few years examining the impacts of timber 
harvest on federal and private lands. He stated that 
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Congress passed the Natural Forest Management Act in 1976, 
because of the impact road construction had on water quality 
and fisheries that were well documented, with the same types 
of things happening on state lands as well. He stated this 
act is one step in trying to correct the problems and 
preserve what we all recognize as a valuable resource to the 
State. 

STAN BRADSHAW representing Trout Unlimited submitted testi
mony (Exhibit 5). He stated he would not go through his 
testimony, due to the time limit, however, he wanted to 
voice TU's support for this bill. 

DUE TO THE TIME limit, Chairman Jones asked the rest of the 
proponents to merely state their names, and leave any 
written testimony that would be included for the record. 

CLAUDIA MASSMAN, representing 
Information Center, submitted 
781. (Exhibit 7). 

the Montana 
testimony in 

Environmental 
support of HB 

DANA FIELD, representing the Montana Audubon 
Fund, submitted testimony (Exhibit 8). She 
committee to pass this bill. 

JEANNE KLOBNAK, representing the Montana 
Federation, stated they do support this bill. 

Legislative 
urged the 

Wildlife 

DENNIS HEMMER, Director, Department of State Lands, submit
ted testimony in support of HB 781. (Exhibit 9). 

JEANNE-MARIE 
Club, stated 
legislation. 

SOURIGNEY, representing the 
their club does support 

Montana Sierra 
this piece of 

LARRY BROWN, representing the Water Quality Bureau for the 
Department of Health and Environmental Sciences, stated they 
support HB 781. 

GEORGE OCHENSKI, representing the Montana Environmental 
Informa tion Center, stated he ,does support this bill, and 
thanked the committee for watching him in the video. 

JOE GUTKOSKI, President, Gallatin Wildlife Association, 
submitted testimony in support of HB 781. (Exhibit 10). 

OPPONENTS: Don Allen, representing Montana Wood Products, 
stated he wanted to point out one thing, that being in 
meeting with Rep. Cohen yesterday, in regard to the bill, he 
stated it was obvious such a massive piece of legislation 
with such sweeping changes can not really be digested at 
this point in time, because many of the concepts that are 
being addressed here are not areas they would want to 
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address at this time, or have not been addressed and he 
stated he hoped after hearing testimony, the committee will 
realize the industry has already done something in regard to 
this particular concern and that we have plans to do some 
other things. However, they will look forward to cooperat
ing with those in the future, regardless of the outcome of 
this particular piece of legislation. 

MARK SIMONICH, a professional forester for F.H. Stoltze Land 
and Lumber Company , submitted testimony (Exhibit 11). He 
stated this bill is a blatant attempt by the legislature to 
tell the private landowners of this state how to manage 
their land. This bill will create the law for so called 
"watershed management" and then leave it up to the Depart
ment of State Lands to develop both the standards and the 
regulations to govern those standards. He asked, if this 
bill is really aimed at protecting our watersheds, then why 
is it directed only at logging practices? Agricultural 
practices can be every bit as degrading to our watershed as 
logging is. Think about how cattle can break down a stream
bank while trying to get water or the effect on the ground 
of overgrazing when livestock is left on one range too long. 
HB881 is not a fair bill. First, it blackmails landowners 
into signing "Voluntary Binding Cooperative Agreements" by 
offering them a change in their land classification for tax 
purposes: a tax break most landowners cannot afford to pass 
up. Second, by signing the Agreements the landowner will be 
waived of some of the notification procedures required under 
the bill. This bill is counter productive, it will encour
age less forest management instead of better forest manage
ment. He urged the committee to kill this bill. 

DON WOOD, Chairman of the Montana Tree Farms Committee and 
representing approximately 400 private forest landowners, 
stated he is a forestry consultant who works for some of the 
additional 40,000 private forest landowners throughout the 
state of Montana. He stated as far as the tree farmers are 
concerned, each Montana tree farmer cares about his forest 
land, not only the income producing potential, but the 
scenic value of the water and the wildlife and everything 
that relates to that land. They feel they are a non-target 
group in this act, yet they will feel the greatest impact of 
the bill. He stated the timber in Montana is an economic 
crop, however. Montana experiences some of the highest 
logging costs in the country, and in addition, some of the 
lowest value of timber in the country. The additional costs 
that accompany this act may created a situation that could 
have very severe impact on these small loggers. He urged 
the committee to not pass this piece of legislation. 

AL TINKTEN, a professional forester and management consul
tant, stated he's been involved in the timber business in 
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Montana at the corporate and private level for 23 years. He 
stated the only thing he would like to point out is that it 
is not justified at this point, because we have better 
forest practices on private land than we had 15 years or 20 
years ago, with landowners having done a better job in 
building roads, cleaning up slash and paying their bill. He 
just doesn't feel this bill is justified at the present 
time, and urged the committee to not pass the bill. 

NICK KIRKMEYER, representing the Plum Creek Timber Company, 
stated the issue at Lake Mary Ronan is one of aesthetics, 
it's not water quality. He stated there has been no demon
strated evidence at Lake Mary Ronan or in other parts of the 
state, that water quality has been deteriorated by logging 
practices, particularly logging practices on Plum Creek 
land. He feels the timber industry is doing its part right 
now, regarding good forest practices, showing the utmost 
respect for the land. He stated this is an unfair bill, and 
he urged the committee to not pass it. 

MIKE MICONE representing the Western Environmental Trade 
Association, stated first of all he would like to express 
his appreciation to Rep. Cohen for meeting with his group 
yesterday and explaining his bill to them. He stated, 
unfortunately, they must still oppose this piece of legisla
tion. The primary position they have is the fact that the 
state through this piece of legislation appears to be 
imposing its will on the private property owners. They 
recognize the main thrust of the bill is for voluntary 
binding agreements for landowners of the management of 
lands. He stated there is also a section that deals with 
those landowners that do not undertake the voluntary agree
ments. This does state that the State of Montana will 
establish standards which those landowners will operate 
under. He stated they felt it was assumed that the land
owners of Montana really aren't using the land, and they 
have no regard for the land in which they own. He stated he 
is here to tell the committee that the landowners he is 
familiar with have a great regard for the land and for the 
quali ty of the water. He also pointed out that the tax 
incenti':e that is proposed in the bill really could encour
age few abuses of the intent and landowners of small 
acreages would take advantage of the tax incentive and have 
no intention of cutting any timber. He urged the committee 
to look at this bill and do not pass it, due to the fact 
that it would indeed hurt many of the small private property 
owners this would affect. 

CHUCK DREHER, a Helena resident and owner of several forest
ed tracts in the County, submitted testimony (Exhibit 12). 
He stated mechanisms have been in place for years to deal 
with water quality in Montana. The Soil Conservation 
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districts throughout Montana have a weak authority in this 
area. FWP has a much stronger voice by virtue of the Stream 
Preservation Act. That authority goes beyond the call of 
this bill in that they can deal with anyone whether the 
activity be timber or anything else. He stated the tax 
section is mere tinkering. It wouldn I t raise enough to 
administer the program. The penalty section might if anyone 
could be found brave enough to attempt a harvest. He stated 
the goals of this bill are noble, however, they are not new. 
They were defined and addressed over two decades ago. He 
asked that the committee do not pass this bill. 

RICHARD REID representing the Montana Society of American 
Foresters, submitted testimony (Exhibit 13). He stated the 
Montana SAF does not have a position either supporting or 
opposing a forest practices act in concept. However, they 
do believe that if it is agreed, after review by resource 
management professionals, that a forest practice act is 
needed, then such an act should be based on the criteria for 
a forest practice act adopted by the Society of American_ 
Foresters. Consequently, the Montana SAF recommends that HB 
781 not be passed. If there is sufficient concern by the 
legislature to include agencies, small and large landowners, 
conservations groups and the Society to determine if a 
forest practice act is needed, similar group participate in 
its development. He thanked the committee for their time in 
the consideration of this matter. 

DUE TO THE TIME LIMIT, Chairman Jones asked the rest of the 
people to simply state their name and their position on the 
bill. 

MIKE ATWOOD President, Montana Eastside Forest Practice 
committee, voiced opposition on behalf of his committee for 
HB 781. 

GEORGE BERG, representing Berg Lumber, stated he felt this 
bill would be very detrimental to his business, and urged 
the committee to not pass this bill. 

ANDY LUKES, Clark Fork District Land Manager for Champions 
Missoula Area operators, submitted testimony in opposition 
to HB 781. (Exhibit 14). 

KEITH OLSEN, representing the Montana Logging Association, 
stated they oppose this bill and encourage the committee to 
not pass it. 

JERRY JACK, representing the Montana Stockgrower's Associa
tion, stated their association does oppose this bill. 
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TONY COLTER, representing the Louisiana-Pacific Corporation, 
submitted testimony in opposition to HB 781. (Exhibit 15). 

REH KOHRT, representing the Stoltz-Conner Lumber Company, 
submitted testimony in opposition to this piece of legisla
tion. (Exhibit 16). 

The Idaho Pole Company submitted testimony in opposition to 
Chairman Jones, and it was submitted to the committee for 
their consideration. (Exhibit 17). 

REP. ADDY asked Mr. Simonich if there was nothing that 
needed to be done because he was persuaded by the testimony 
he heard today, and wondered if there was nothing good in 
this bill. 

MR. SIMONICH stated he wouldn't say entirely because that 
there is always something that can be improved. He feels 
the industry has improved their operations tremendously over 
just the last ten years. Much of this has been taken upon_ 
by the landowners themselves, and has not been pushed upon 
them to do so. They see the need to continue with good 
practices. He feels mainly the bill would take resource 
management away from those people who have studied and 
become resource professionals from people who best know how 
to manage the land. --

REP. ADDY asked him then why he didn't he come up with his 
own bill. 

MR. SIMONICH replied that in the interim, the industry is 
going to do just that. 

REP. ADDY then addressed the same question to Mike Micone 
regarding why he opposed the bill. 

MR. MICONE stated they see most of these things happening 
already, and also see cooperative agreements between agen
cies and landowners. He feels it is not a bill that is 
necessary for the State of Montana. 

REP. PETERSON asked Rep. Cohen if he felt the big companies 
such as Champion and Plum Creek could take this as an 
advantage, move out of the state, close down their opera
tions, let their trees go and take the tax break, and in ten 
years, come back and saw some trees. 

REP. COHEN stated he felt this could be conceived as a 
possibili ty, however, the way the tax law is, if you have 
standing timber on your land, your taxes are high, and there 
is a kind of incentive to go out and cut your timber right 
now, to drop your taxes on your land. So you would be 
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removing the tax incentive to cut. However, if they were to 
enter into an agreement like this, it would mean additional 
savings. 

REP. RANEY stated the man from Plum Creek said there is no 
evidence of water damage or water sedimentation at Lake Mary 
Ronan or elsewhere where they operate, including Jack Creek, 
and asked Rep. Cohen if he agreed with this. 

REP. COHEN stated he hasn't been on site at Lake Mary Ronan, 
nor Jack Creek, and he stated, in fact, he knows very little 
about the situation down at Jack Creek, although he does 
agree with their perception of when you have a lot of beetle 
kill on the land, you pretty much have a choice of logging 
it or watching it burn, and that is the history of the lodge 
pole pine forests, with repeated burns due to these beetles. 
He stated he does know that some of their operations, as 
Swift Creek, has resulted in some obvious increase in 
sedimentation in the run-off. 

IN CLOSING, REP. COHEN stated he felt it was a good hearing, 
and it was unfortunate that they did run out of time. 
However, he would like to address a concern pointed out by 
Mr. Simonich regarding the rule making authority. He stated 
if the criteria is read that was passed out, it would be 
found that rulemaking authority is the way to do it and 
their request is the one thing the bill doesn't direct: 
that the Board makes the final rules, and after hearing the 
input from the industry, they are requesting this criteria 
for the State Forests Practices Act. The Board would include 
people from industry with interest from all involved through
out the state. He recommended to the committee that they 
consider putting this bill into a subcommittee before taking 
any final action on it. He stated it would be beneficial to 
meet with the people in the industry in order to work out 
some of the things that might help to improve this bill. He 
also felt their willingness to work at an interim study 
would l:2sul t in the drafting of a committee resolution to 
come up with an appropriate Forest Practices Act. He 
thanked the committee for their time and consideration in 
this matter. 

HEARING CLOSED ON HB 781 

ADJOURNMENT: There being no further business, the meeting 
was adjourned at 3:05 p.m. 
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It has been recent policy of the Department of Natural Resources and 
Conservation to e:x:dude hydropower [rom the Water Development Loan 
Program. Although this policy was initiated in reponse to a legislative 
directive to emphasize agriculture. the net effect of the policy has to been to 
discourage development in :In area of agriculture that has substantial 
potential in the state. 

The purpose of this resolution is to redirect the Department of Natural 
Resources to include as part of its loan program this untapped hydropower 
resource in our agricultural com m unity. 

Agricultural irrigation projects that are now being proposed include 
numerous projects with unmeasured hydropower potentia1. This 
hydropower resource, if not developed as these projects proceed, will 
become a lost opportunity for energy generation and will become a lost 
revenue source for the agricultural community. The effect of the recent 
DNRC policy has been to discourage investigation of the hydropower 
potential of gravity sprinkler systems. drop-structure reconstruction, canal 
improvement projects, and ditch-to-pipeline conversion projects. The fear is 
that inclusion of hydropower as part of these proposals will result in 
exclusion of these projects from the Water Development Loan Program. 

Other projects, such as existing dams, constitute more agricultural energy 
resource that has not yet been tapped. 

:or a state that is searching for economic solutions, that wants to protect 
and develop its agricultural community and resources, and that is searching 
for environmentally sound alternatives to non-renewable resources. full and 
vigourous state support of small-scale hydropower in the agricultural 
community should be basic policy. This resolution will help set such policy. 

, , ~, 
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HB 781 FOREST WATERSHED MANAGEMENT ACT 

WHY IS THIS BILL NEEDED? 

To prevent damage to forest streams and watersheds, we 
need to assure that logging operations are based on best 
management practices. Current water quality laws can only 
be enforced after a violation occurs. 

Best management practices are well-accepted 
for harvesting timber and constructing roads. 
needed to minimiz e damage to the land and to 
sustained productivity of the forest. 

techniques 
They are 

ensure the 

Logging operations can have a particularly detrimental 
impact on fisheries. Sedimentation, in mountain streams, 
destroys the spawning beds. The destruction of riparian 
vegetation reduces the available food for fish and destabi
lizes stream channels. Birds and other wildlife are also 
critically dependent on the integrity of riparian vegeta-_ 
tion. 

Improper fores t management techniques can also result 
in increased hydrologic yields, higher peak flows, the 
leaching of nutrients from the forest floor and degraded 
recreational opportunities. 

HB 781 provides a mechanism to promote sustainable 
yields and to protect the forest's future productive poten
tial. 

This bill will help preserve an essential, renewable 
component of our economic base. 

HOW IS THIS PROBLEM CURRENTLY BEING ADDRESSED? 

Our State Forester and the National Forest Service have 
implemented BMP's on public lands for many years. In 1984, 
Gary Brown, our State Forester, called on major forest 
landowners in western Montana to join in a cooperative to 
share information on proposed forest activities. After a 
series of meetings, they issued a joint statement that said: 

"Land management activities can alter the 
runoff characteristics of a watershed, which 
can affect water quality." 

Information shared in these cumulative watershed 
effects cooperatives included the location and the extent of 
timber sales and road projects that were planned, or being 
prepared, to be sold during the coming years. The informa
tion was used to model cumulative effects on sediment and 
water yield from proposed activities. In some cases, where 
potential problems had been predicted by the model, the 
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cooperators have compromised on the extent of their proposed 
activi ties. At times, this has reduced the timber sales 
available for independent operators on state and national 
forest land. 

WHY CREATE BINDING COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS? 

Binding cooperatives provide the landowner 
incentive and an opportunity to participate in the 
planning for timber harvests in the watershed. 

a tax 
future 

They can be used to prevent a single landowner from 
dominating all the timber harvesting activity in a water
shed. 

The 10-year term of the agreements provides a predict
able, regulatory environment for timber management. 

WHY PROVIDE A TAX BREAK FOR PARTICIPANTS 
IN A COOPERATIVE AGREENENT? 

Cooperatives are based on the concept of maintaining a 
sustained yield. Presently, property taxes on mature 
timberland are much higher than on recently cut land. It 
seems only fair that those landowners who are willing to 
commit themselves to the concepts of a sustained yield and 
best management practices, should be provided an even tax no 
matter what stage of production their land is in. This can 
be achieved by treating the land bound under cooperative 
agreements as grazing land when determining its taxable 
value. 

The Department of Revenue has estimated that the 
combined possible tax savings for all landowners in these 
cooperatives could be as high as $766,926 in fiscal year 
1989. 

\~HAT ABOUT LANDOWNERS WHO DON'T JOIN COOPERATIVES? 

The Department of State Lands will, with public partic
ipation, adopt rules for minimum enforceable standards of 
best management practices for state forest lands and for 
private lands whose owners do not join a cooperative. 
Timber harvesting of stands over 40 acres will be required 
to meet these standards. 

WHAT WILL HB 781 COST THE STATE? 

The Department of State Lands has estimated that if 
they must make 1,000 inspections on private lands annually, 
they will require approximately $300,000 each year. This 
cost includes an estimate for 13 additional FTE's. 
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HB_f8L 

TESTIMONY OF STAN BRADSHAW 
MONTANA STATE COUNCIL OF TROUT UNLIMITED 

MARCH 6, 1987 

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my name is Stan 

Bradshaw, and I am here on behalf of the Montana state Council of 

Trout Unlimited and its 1000 members statewide. Trout Unlimited 

is dedicated to the protection of the state's cold water 

fisheries and is therefore necessarily interested in the 

protection of the state's water quality. It is that concern 

which leads T.U. to support this bill. 

Forestry practices can have an adverse effect on not only 

water quality but also on other aspects of the aquatic 

environment. This impact can be particularly pronounced upon 

trout fisheries. 

Many of the state's tributaries provide important habitat for 

trout. To provide spawninng habitat, these tributaries must have 

clean gravels in which eggs can survive. Logging practices which 

dump heavy loads of sediment into the streams destroy the ability 

of the streams to support spawning runs and, ultimately, lead to 

a diminished fishery. Since these streams are often the 

nurseries for the fisheries in large parts of a watershed, the 

damage to a given stream can be felt way beyond the reaches of 

that stream. 

In addition cutting which removes streamside vegetation and 

cover can raise water temperatures high enough to make the stream 

uninhabitable by trout. 

H.B. 781 has as its primary focus the protection of water 

quality. While there are currently water quality standards which 
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might, in 30me instances, address water pollution caused by 

logging, the remedy provided by those standards is reactive, 

applying only after the damage has been done. H.B. 781 is preventive. 

By fostering the use of best management practices which take into 

account the effect of particular practices on a stream, it can 

provide significant protection to our fisheries resources before 

the damage occurs. 

One might argue that the concerns of groups like T.U. are 

met by existing law, specifically the Natural streambed and Land 

Preservation Act of 1975. In fact, certain kinds of logging 

activities are covered by that act, such as road crossings. It -

does not address all logging practices which might affect a 

stream. For example, it does not address road construction 

standards which would minimize erosion for roads which do not 

cross creeks, and does not address the need for buffer strips to 

maintain steamside vegetation. Thus, the Natural Streambed and 

Land Preservation Act does not adequately address all aspects of 

watershed protection that should adhere to logging operations. 

Concern will undoubtedly be expressed about the cost of 

compliance that necessarily accompanies this bill. Clearly, 

there will be costs of compliance. The experience in other 

states, however, indicates that the cost of compliance in those 

state has not, in most cases, reduced the total harvest of timber 

or impaired timber management's attractiveness as an investment 

opportunity. 

Further, H.B. 781 goes considerably further than the acts in 

other states to offset the cost of compliance by enacting tax 
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relief for those who enter into cooperative agreements for the 

use of best management practices on their lands. Thus, the 

cost of compliance in Montana should be even less than in other 

states that have forest practice acts. 

Finally, the bill's recognition of binding cooperative 

agreements is unique among forest practices acts in the country. 

The use of cooperative agreements enhances the timber industry's 

opportunity to customize best management practices to the 

specific situation. The cooperatives would provide maximum 

flexibility to both the state and the landowner in meeting the 

goals of the act. 

Experience has shown that there is a need to assure that 

private forestry practices are undertaken with an eye to 

maintaining the health of the state's watersheds. H.B. 781 is an 

equitable approach to the problem that recognizes the needs of 

both the timber industry and the water resources. T.U. urges 

this committee to support the passage of H.B. 781. 



...... 
::-_ ... , ~ " , ' 'I I J/"/ 

,..J 
,I.' 

The Montana Environmental Information Center Action Fund 

• PO Box 1184, Helena, Montana 59624 (406)443-2520 

EXHI8IT __ ~ __ _ 

l1arch 6~ 1987 DATE.. 5·"· f3:7 .T_

~_78L 
'''~ 

~cuse Natural Resources Committee 

F:E: HB 781 

Mr. Chair~an and ~embers cf the committee, my name is 

Claudia Massman. ! represent the Montana Environmental 

w~ ?~E ir favor of HB 791 

for the following reasons. 

YB 781 is important to Montana because it protects the 

of the ti~~er industry in Montana, it is also conducive t~ 

increased oppcrtunities for rec~eation in the forms of 

Poer ~a~agEment in t~e 

·~f .3. -'=ill at i eli f e» The best managEment pr~ctices required 

under HB 791 will prevent these :osses. 

HB 781 also protects downstream users from land use 

practices that result in the destruction of the beneficial . ; 



uses of their water supply. Logging through a streambed 

or failing to stabilize a stream bank may cause severe 

erosion that destroys a water supply~s beneficial 

uses, such as recreation or drinking. The bill 

requires "oest [nanagement practices" tt-:at protect the 

p~blic'~ u~e of the ~ater affected by legging activities en 

Fer this reascn, ~B 781 should be supported as 

legisldtion that ~rotect~ valuable ~ubli= ~nd private 

resources and encourages their long term existence and 

-. 
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HOUSE BILL 781 

Testimony cf ~he Montana Chapter of the American Fisheries Society. 

Respected Committee members, the Montana Chapter of the American Fisheries 
Society would like to express its support of the proposed Forest Watershed 
Mdnagement Act. 

Biologists and hydrologists working for federal land management agencies and in 
/ 

the private sector have documented serious damage to watersheds from/forest 
I 

practices. This bill would ensure that watersheds are managed and protected as 
a unit regardless of land ownership patterns -- the same standards for 
protecting watersheds would apply to everyone. 

Most of our western neighbors, including Idaho, Oregon, Washington, and 
California hdve recognized the need to protect our valuable water resources and 
have legisldted regulatory controls similar to this bill to ensure that forest 
watersheds are protected from degradation due to forest practices. We believe 
that legislation of this type is long overdue ;n Montana. 

In the state of Washington, similar legislation has provided the groundwork for 
a hallmark cooperative agreement that has helped resolve disputes between 
conservation organizations and the timber industry. All parties agreed that 
savings from resources that would have been lost and from litigation that was 
avoided more than offset the cost of administering the program (see attached 
news release). 

We sincerely h0pe that you recognize the need for this important legislation and 
we ask for jour support. 

GRPjvg-136a 
Attachment 
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mistoric accord \ 
~~n state lo'gging I 
~"A-newqreement~ e. , . . logging practices that will . ~ 

benefit both the timber in. 
dustry and the environment merita 

-. fill the acoolades bEin& heaped· 
~~ it. ;. .:~, -'_ 
.-, 'l'be pact announced last week 
,is, in the words of former state 
; 11sh.eriea head Bill Wllk~ 64, 
-;liistori<>~ situation ••• tremeo· 
: '-dously emting and important to 

the future of our timber, fishing and 
-wildlife." It also, as State Lands 
Commissioner Brian Boyle pointed 
out, "has the potential of resolv
ing long-standing disputes that 

.. )lfe've never ever come close to 
~lving before." 
~f: Underterma of the agreement, 
:. ~ of experts will analyze and 
tJlelp minimize impacts of logging 
~at, in the past, have threatened 
~:land, streams, wildlife. fish and 
t~1)i.rd habitats and Indian religious 
t!grouncis and artifact& Ulgging 

~
1ans may be worked out on a case

T y.case basis SO that trees can be 
·,et'.t with the least possible damage 
'r<a their surroundings. 
~ But even more si~cant 

• :.{han the pact itself 1.8 the cooperat· 
t ~4ve spirit that grew among the 
t r..representatives of the timber indus
f :try, environmental organizations, 
i milan tribes and state agencies who 
I 1wnmered out the agreement 

er several months of hard bar· 
aining. People who through 

;Yeal1I of bitter battles over timber
.cutting policies had considered 
. ,4 .. . ,. .. 

ch other "the enemy" discovered 

that they had many JOIlIiD ". 
comm!,n and - just 1m'pne ~ 
even liked each other. ': 
~. GOlde of the Wa.n~~!

ton EnVll'Olmlental Coundl . the 
talks convinced her that • molll 
timber industry is far preferable to 
alternative uses for land, such sa 
shopping malls and housing d8Y'el. 

:opmenta, a point often overlooked 
. by those who complain about clea.r 
cuts. Timber spokesman Bob 
Dick said, "1 came to appreciate the 
(Indian) tribal cultures and what 
is behind the iDt:ensi~ of enviroD
mentalists ••• 1 reehzed Marcy 
was not just trying to Ft my 
people out of business. 

This new rEo 't of trust and 
friendship not nly is welcome, it is 
essential. The ccess of the 
a~mtde~ndsu~nco~~ 
r.lent from all interested parties 
backed up by full and open negotia
tion and communication. 

The plaIi also needs approval 
of the state Forest Practices Board, 
which Boyle predicted would re
,ceive it "with glee." . 

It needs one thing more - $4 
or $5 million from the Legislature to 
pay for expert advisers on logging 
unpacts, monitoring timber cuts and 
enforcing regulations. . 

Ad~.JJ~p the costs of envi· . 
ronmen . t lawsuits and the dam· 
"e done by earth slides and 
muddied streams, l~tors should 
consider that few million a bar· 
gain price to pay for protectinl both 
our state's natural heritage md 
one of its major industria 



eXHiBiT ~ .. e 

Helena. 

Testimony in support of HB 781 Harch 6, 1987 

Hr. Chai rman and r.1embers of the Commi ttee; 

My name is Dana Field and I represent the Auduhon Le?islative 
Fund, which is composed of members of the National Audubon 
Society, which has 250('1 members is nine chanters throughout 
Hontana. 

The Audubon Fund supports HB 781 because it promotes the kind 
of management that is responsible to both sustained timber 
production and protection of other biological resources. 

Best Management Practices minimize unnecessar'l disturbance to 
aquatic systems originating in forested watersheds. Audubon 
is very concerned for the stability of riparian systems because 
impacts on these relatively small areas have widesnread indir~ct 
irpacts on the biota of surrounding lands. 

Rirarian areas are the fastest-disapnearing of all habitat tynes 
in MOntana and the rost irnortant to wildlife. To illustrate 
this, consider that only one half of one percent of western 
Montana land area is riparian. Of 151 land bird species (not 
waterfowl or shorebirds), 59% use riparian habitat for nesting 
and 21% will nest ONLY in riparian habitat. ~any of these 
species forage for insects on surrounding non-riparian lands. 
Other wildlife, including big game and furbearers, depend on 
the availability of riparian habitat at certain tines of the 
year to be able to utilize a much larger surrounding area. 

Poor timber harvest and roadbuilding technicrues are only one 
of many land uses that threaten riparian areas, but they are 
potentially the most serious. A law that Rrevents damage to 
these ecosystems makes much more sense tha~ose -that can 
only react after the damage has been done. 

We strongly urge your support of this bill. 

Thank you. 
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I would also like to subMit for the record a resolution adopted 

by the ~'lontana Cha~ter of 'fhe vlildlife Society in support of 

HB 781. 

The vHldlife society is composed of roughly 200 professional 

wildlife biologists in Hontana whose goals are to promote 

wise management of the wildlife resource and to enhance public 

awareness of Hontana's wildlife heritage. 



DEPARTMENT OF STATE LANDS TESTIMONY 

ON HOUSE BILL 781 

Forest Watershed Management Act 

EXHIBIT __ ~ ___ ~ __ ~. 
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House Natural Resources, March 6, 1987, 1:00 p.m., Room 312B 

The Department of State Lands supports the concepts embodied in House Bill 

781. The best management practices required by the bill are consistent with 

our attempts through the cumulative effects cooperative to address these same 

concerns. Over the past two years through the cooperative, we have made giant 

strides towards identifying these same best management practices. This bill 

goes a step further in that it mandates best management practices. But it also 

gives an incentive for voluntary cooperation. That incentive being a signifi-

cant tax break. I like the direction of the bill - that is, setting up minimum 

standards that would be required in all areas, but then allowing the Department 

to negotiate with each individual land owner to come up with the best set of 

practices for his particular operation. Contrary to some people's perceptions, 

the bill does not give the Department authority to limit the cutting in an area 

but only to outline minimum standards which the cutting must meet. We feel the 

bill is a reasonable approach. 

Thank you. 
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F. H. STOLTZ': LAND 6 LUMBER CO. 

EXHIBIT ___ JL __ 
DATE 3:G.:8' 
HB 781 . __ u----, -yo ,--

Box 389 DILLON. MONTANA 59725 

Maroh 6, 1987 

A STATEMENT 1M OPPOSITION TO HB 781 

Good. afternoon. ,Hy name ia Mark Simonioh. I am a professional 

forester for F.R. Stoltze Land and Lumber Company. Stoltz. has lumber _ 

manufaoturing faoilities in Dillon, Darby and Columbia Falls. Stoltz. 

also owns approximately 17.000 aores of forest land in northwestern 

Mont&na. I am here today representing my employer and voioing our 

tot&! opposition to this bill. 

This bill is titled ~The Forest Watershed Management Aot" but would 

be more appropriately titled "The Montana Logging Praotices Act". This 

bill is a blatant attempt by tbe legislature to tell the private landowners 

of this state how to manage their land. This is quite interesting because 

if you look at both the state and federal lands neither party with all 

their resource professionals have yet shown there is one best way to manage 

the forest land. This bill will oreate the law for so called watershed 

management and then leave it up to the Department of State Lands to develope 

both the standards and the regulations to govern those standards. Section 5 

of the bill says 1'(1) The department, in consultation lIr'ith interested landowners, 

logging operators, state agenCies, and other interested persons, shall adopta ••• " 

This is an open invitation to every enVironmentalist in the oountry to get 

involved and tell ~ what we oan or cannot do on ~ property. Involving 

other st&te agenoies, landowners and interested people in developing the rules 

and regulations will further turn this bill into a "Montana Logging Practices 
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to Protect Wildlife, Wilderness, Watershed and Scenic Vistas Act". The 

Department of Fish, 'tJUdlife and Parks and its employees have actively 

tried to stop many timber sales on both state and federal lands. This 

invitation to participate here would give them the chance to deal the 

ultimate death blow to logging in Montana. There are also several groups 

within the state who would love to stop all logging in the state. This 

bill would give them their means to accomplish that goal. 

Section 5 further goes on to say that the department may enter upon 

public or private lands, after reasonable notice, to investigate compliance. 

On what grounds will they decide when to enter and investigate? Will it 

be when some hard evidence of increased sedimentation appears downstream? 

Or will it be when some suspicious neighbor turns the landowner in 

because he or she doesn't like being able to see logging from their 

kitchen window? This clause most certainly violates a landowners civil 

rights because nothing in here requires the O5L to show probable cause. 

In searching through the vCA Title 75 Environmental Protection and 

Title 76 Land Resources and Use I could find no specific standards relating 

to water quality in the natural environment or to standards for allowable 

levels of sedimentation. Without these types of standards in place how do 

you even know if logging practices on private land are having a detrimental 

effect on water quality? Unless you have definite proof that the logging 

practices used on private lands are having a detrimental effect on our 

waters you should ll21 pass a bill such as this. 

Section J in defining "Best Management Practices" talks about the most 

effective and practical means of preventing or reducing the introduction of 

sediments or other pollutants into state waters. Presumably an operator 

may have used a practice that wasn't chosen as one of the By'p1s and yet is 

still effectively protecting the watershed and he would be in violation ot 



th:.LS law. The wording for the definition of BMP makes it sound as though 

not only will no degradation of water quality be allowed but the landowner 

may actually have to try to prevent naturally occuring sedimentation. 

If this bill is really aimed at protecting our watersheds then why 

is it directed only at logging practices? AgricultUral practices can be 

every bit as degrading to our watershed as logging is. Think about how 

cattle can break down a stream bank while trying to get water or the effect 

on the ground of overgrazing when livestock is left on one range too long. 

Why are you only trying to regulate timber harvest? 

This legislature has the very large job before it of figuring out how 

to balance a severely deficit budget. Then comes HE 781, another bust the 

bank bill. Passing this bill will only compound the states financial 

crisis. The state is going to lose a substantial amount of revenue because 

of the changes in land classification allowed in this bill. Before you pass 

this bill you should take a very close look at what impact this loss of 

revenue is going to have on the state in future years. HB 781 will also 

add a new level of beauracracy that will require funding. There is no 

prOvision in the DSL proposed budget for implementing this bill. If this 

bill is passed the legislature would have to appropriate more money so 

the department could hire more people to implement it. This bill does not 

raise revenue, it only costs money. Lots of money. 

HB 781 is not a fair bill. First it blackmails landowners into 

signing *Voluntary Binding Cooperative Agreements" by offering them a 

change in their land claSSification for tax purposes. A tax break most 

landowners cannot afford to pass up. Second, by Signing the Agreements 

the landowner will be waived ot some of the notification procedures 

required under the bill. Then if that isn't enough favoritism the landowners 

who sign Agreements may only be held responsible for practices specifically 
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contained in their agreements while other non-signing landowners could 

presumably be held responsible for any action that the department might 

feel doesn't meet their -Best Management Practices-. 

~Any landowners who wouldn't harvest timber on their property 

anyway will be able to get a substantial tax break how by signing the 

agreements. A tax break for doing nothing. Other landowners who would 

like to pursue some type of forest management on their land may feel 

pressured not to do anything out of fear of being fined for their actions 

and having to pay higher taxes. Many Tree Farmers who have been managing 

their forest land for years may suddenly find themselves in violation ot the 

new BMP's. This bill is counter productive, it will encourage less 

forest management instead of better forest management. 

Once again, we urge you liQ! to pass this bill. 
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STATEMENT IN OPPOSITION TO HB 781 by: Chester R. DreheltiB--.J~..L- .. ~-

1962 Colorado Gulch 
5 March 87 Helena, MT 59601 

406-443-2698 
TO: MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES NATURAL RESOURCES CO?~ITTEE 

My wife and I are the owners of several forestland 
tracts in Lewis & Clark County and oppose this bill for several 
reason. 

One, mechanisms have been in place for years to deal 
with water quality in Montana. The Soil Conservation districts 
throughout Montana, except for a small portion of Custer County, 
have a weak authority in this area. FW&P has a much stronger 
voice by virtue of the Stream Preservation Act. That authority 
goes beyond the call of this bill in that they can deal with any
one whether the activity be timber or anything else. 

Two, this bill would have you buy a pig in a poke. We 
have no idea, at this point, what would be deemed a "best management 
practice." The bill calls for public participation down the road 
to determine what constitutes a "bmp." It would encourage the 
public to advise foresters, geologists and hydroligists how to 
manage resources they've been trained to deal with. It would 
require the landowner--who sees nothing of public participation 
at tax time--to comply. 

Three, it charges DSL to deal with slash disposal. 
The agency has been doing that for years. 

Four, the penalty section is so o~erous to the landowner 
that it should effectivelycurb the desire to harvest, and I suspect 
that may be a hidden agenda. The curious part is that we know what 
the penalty is, but the crime will be defined at a later date. It 
would delegate to DSL the responsibility of dete~ining if a 
violation has ocurred, set the amount of the fine, and after 
losing the adoinistrative appeal, require the landowner to pay 
that fine before being allo~ved access to the courts. This is a 
novel approach to due process. The sum is due before the process 
can begin. The penalty is set before the ex post facto crime 
is defined. 

Five, the section dealing with taxation is too complex 
for me to comprehend, but in talking with those having expertise 
in that area, I am advised it's a mixed bag. It may raise taxes 
to landmvners who convert to grazing east of the Divide and lower 
them to some on the west. 

In sum the tax section is mere tinkering. It wouldn't 
raise enough to administer the program. The penalty section 
might if anyone could be found brave enough to attempt a harvest. 

The goals are noble but not new. They were defined 
and addressed over two decades ago. I ask that you do not pass 
this one. Thank you 



STATEMENT OF THE MONTANA SOCIETY OF AMERICAN FORESTERS 
ON H.B. 781 BEFORE THE HOUSE NATURAL RESOURCE COMMITTEE 

March 6, 1987 

The Montana SAF is a professional organization representing 500 
foresters in Montana in all lines of work - industry, state and 
federal government, consultants and others in the private sector. 

The Society does not have a position either supporting or 
opposing a forest practices act in concept. However, we do 
bel ieve that if it is ag reed, aft er a rev iew by resource 
management professionals, that a forest practice act is needed, 
than such an act should be based on the criteria for a forest 
practice act adopted by the Society of American Foresters. 

The sponsor of H.B. 781 was provided with a copy of these 
criteria last month when the bill initially was drafted. 
Subsequently, some changes were made, but we believe H.B. 781 
does not conform to 7 of these criteria. 

1. There is no determination of what benefits will be 
derived from the substantial costs (#1) 

2. There is no finding that current best management 
practices under the Federal Clean Water Act a.re ina.dequate and 
that it would be advantageous to have state regulation (#3) 

3. There is no coordination with related regulatory 
programs or the 6 state and federal statutes that now apply. 
(#4 ) 

4. The language is vague 
professional terminology is not used. 

and generally accepted 
(#5 ) 

5. The need for flexibility in meeting standards is not 
recognized {#7} 

6. The organization developing the proposed rules does not 
represent key segments of the forest users or II a substantial 
number of persons who are knowledgeable or experienced in the 
scientific management of forest resources." (#8) 

7. There is no assurance for adequate staffing for 
administration and enforcement activities (Ill) 

Consequently, the Montana SAF recommends that H.B. 781 not be 
passed. If there is sufficient concern by the legislature over 
forest practices, a study should group be established to include 
agencies, small and large landowners, conservation groups and the 
Society to determine if a forest practice act is needed, and if 
it is determined that such an act is needed, a similar group 
participate in its development. 
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T:he Society of American 
orc:stcrs (SAF) n.:cugni:tc:s 

that controversy over th-= 
n:gulation of forest prac-

tices in the Unilel! Stales has reached 
natiollil! proportions several times in 
the pasti ulso variuus states have cn
aCI .. d or frum time to time have cun
sidered enacting forest practices reg
ulations. The issue of n:gulilting 
t'or .. st practic .. s has generully sprung 
from public concern over future tim
ber supplies. poor timber harvesting 
practices, and wildfin:-and conse
quc:nt environmc:ntal damage such as 
inadequlltc forest rcgenerlltion, soil 
erosion, und sl.!dimelltlltion of Wlltc:foo 
courses. 

11,e Society uf Alllerk(m Fore5ters 
doe~' flUt advu,'ute thut 5tule5 ellact 
/UW')' Ihal uNu/ule furCl5t practice,)'. 
This is for ellch stilte to dl.!cil!e on the 
bilsis of its needs for environmental 
protection and forest productivity; 
thesl.! necds vary from statl.! to stiAte, 

Thl.! Society docs advociAte thiAt Ihl.! 
procl.!ss of developing legislation af
fel.:ting forl.!st managl.!lllent practices 
in allY state include the input of pro
fessionlll foresters. SAF also advo
cates that professional forestry expl!r
tise be ~mployed in thl! prOl.:C:ss of 
developing any spc:cific forest prac
tices regulutions thOlt mOlY now from 
enabling legislation, am.l in the moni
toring of forest pructices to verify 
compliance with established regula
tions. 

If a forl!st pra':licl!s Olct is I:nOll.:te~ 
on u given dOl":, SAF is concerned 
thOlt it be an effective law, To this end, 
SAF undertook thl.! task of dcvcloping 
the criteria set forth below. The re
mainder of this statement includes, 
first, il brief background section that 
is intendc.:d to provide perspective on 
the issue in question, and second. the 
criteriil that should be observed in de
veloping and implementins a compe
tent stato forcst practicell ace, SAF ia 
prepared to elaborate, where neces
sary. on any of the criteriil Itnd to as
sist in diltCusliiona; or deliberation. re
Sllrdins the resulution of forcllt 
practices. 
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U~u:kground 

In recent years, focus on stale for
est practices legislation has resulted 
from the sharp increase in public con
cern over the quality of life in the 
Ullitel! States. This has led to enuct
lIlent uf several filNeachin~ fl.!lJcral 
envirunmentallaws. Qlle of the~c was 
the Federal WOlter Pollution Control 
Act Amendments of 1972. Section 
20H of which lIlilnd",,:d thllt water 
pollution from "silviculture" Ilctivi
tics bc '~conlrolled," 

In an effort to cllrry out the man
date of Section 208. the Environmen-
tal Protection Agency (EPA) rcleilsed 
1.1 "Suggelited State Forest Practices 
Act" in late 1974. This model law 
WilS very dl!tailed and specific. and 
would huve dictated silvicuhural unl! 
harvclIting prilctices, Itmong other 
things. Professional forestry's criti· '
cism of the EPA's mood law quickly 
established that it was misdirel.:ted: 
exisling forl:stry rl!sc:an.:h findings 
clearly showl!~ that the main WOlter
l.juOllity problem allsociated with forellt 
utililation operations is siltation and 
sedimentation of streams r-=sulting 
from impro~r dC:liign, conlitruction, 
un'" mainlenanco of logginS roudli. 
But the EPA's modl!l law was more 
directed loward silvicultural prescrip
tion, Le., the manipulation of stands 
of trees. In light of this, th'" EPA in 
1975 chOlnged its regulatory strategy 
in favor of state· level "bc:st manage
ment practices," which woul~ guide 
forest lall~UWllers and loggers in the 
propl.!r planning and construction of 
logging roads, plus any other major 
soil-disturbing activities that might 
lead to water quality problem¥. EPA 
further dl:tcrmined that thl:se bl:st 
mllnagemenl pructice¥ could be ad· 
ministered on a volunlary complianCl 
basis, provided that a monitoring sys
tem was included so that compliance 
and watefooquality impa~u ~ould be ~ 
d<x:umcnlcd ovcr limc. Conarcjl vcr
ified that tbillupproach to Section 208 
impleml!olAtion was acceptable in the 
Clclln Water Act of 1977. Thill relmlu· 
lion of the Section 208 il!lu" removed 
federal prclI¥ure for litate fore¥l prac-



tices regulations of a broad nature. reOect full consideration of both its 
However, there remains a concern public and private costs and benefits. 

over the present and potential produc- 2. A forest practices act should as-
tivity of the forestlands of the United sure the productivity of forestlands 
States and over the effects that vari- and rotect the environment, includ-
ous forest management and utilization G' n~air nd water quality. 
practices may have on both forest 3. te-initiated regulation of for-
productivity and various environmen- est actices has demonstrated advan-
tal parameters. It is rccognized that tages over regulation initiated by fed-
when some activities related to forest- eral and local governments. A forest 
land management arc improperly per- practices act should recognize re-
formed. negative impacts can result. gional variations within a state's 
!!uch a!! a reduction in water quality. boundaries in both fore!!t condition!! 
esthetic damage. and decrease in the and in fore!!t-derived values. 
capacity of the land to produce vege- One of the principal arguments for 
tation. Occurrences of these kinds state regulation is the immense varia-
must be discouraged and kept within bility of forest types. In most stales 
acceptable limit!!. This can be done where acts have been adopted. the 
through various education. training. course has heen to recognize two or 
and financial incentive program!! or more forc!!1 district!! :and then develnp 
through rcgulation hy states or other separate regulations for each. In addi-
authority. Each of these means has tion. local problems may be accom-
proven useful under approprillte cir- modllted through "special treatment 
cumstances. Ie-llS. 

Conversely, careful application of/ 4. forest praclices act should be 
good forest management practiccs' coor nated and in compliance with 
can increa!!e tree growth. maintain ,ted regulatory programs in order 
water quality, preserve soil proouc- 10 minimize jurisdictional connicts 
tivity. and provide for wildlife habitat and administrative costs. The lIct 
and recreational opportunities sub- should be consistent with public pro-
stantially beyond the natural limita- grams of research. education, techni-
tions of unmanaged forests. These cal assistance. and financial incen-
constructive practices ought to he en- tives. 
couraged. and can be, through vari- If 11 forest prllctices act becomes 
ous education and incentive forestry law in a stale, it would be but one part 
program!!. Howcver. the efficicncy of of a body of laws. regulations. and 
legal coercion in the form of regula- programs relilting to forest resource!!. 
tion of practices is douhtful as a Efforts to intcgrate its clements with 
means of encouraging intensive for- other laws. rcgulationll, and programs 
estry. BOIh experi('nCC' and theory in- should be encouraged. Duplications 
dicatt' that Iht population is mort {'f- in agency jurisdictions should be min-
fectivt in enforcing minimum C" i7.ed. 
performance standards than in S. A forest practices act should 
achitving mort amhitious manage- clear define the land to be covered 
mtnt goals. as well as any standards and terms 

1+2
rlterla ror an EfTectlve State 

Forest Practices Act 
I. (orelle practices act should en

ou ge the application of scientific 
k wledge and forest management 
principle!! in order that society can 
obtain the largest net sum of benefit!! 
from fore!!tland!!. Such an act should 

with respect to forest practices. air 
and water quality. and soil erosion. 
An act should usc generally accepted 
professional terminology. 

Decaulle such an act deals directly 
with scientific phenomena. technical 
terminology should be employed 
where needed to cI:ltify itll purposes 
and scope. and !!tandards and terms 
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should be operationally defined. 
6. A forest practices act should es

tablish procedures and guidelines for 
the development and adoption of reg
ulations but· should make no attempt 
to specify the regulations themselves. 

Forests are inherently heteroge
neous. Furthermore. scientific 
knowledge of forests and manage
ment techniques is rapidly evolving. 
Thus. an act would best be designed if 
it prescribed the procedures by which 
regulation!! arc developed and imple
mented rather than if it specified the 
rcgulatinnll themselves. 

Where an act provided for refores
tation. specific stocking standards 
sho Id evolve from the samc proces!i 

, d to evelop practice regulations. 
7. forest practice~ act should ai-

10 a landowner latitude to meet 
standards by various means. provided 
such means are consistent with 
profes!iionally recognized forest man
agement prineiplcs. Administrative 
rcquirements for landowners and op
crators should not be unduly burden
somc. 

experience shows that one act may 
so encumber a landowner with re
quirements that the landowner fore
goes opportunities to actively manage 
the land and utilizc its resources 
(c.g .• sell timber). Conversely, it may 
also bring pressure for intensive man
age'!!cnt on lands that arc not well 

(!ted\o ccrtain uses. 
8. -,here boards or commission!! 

1'elluthori7.ed to make forest practice 
regulations. they should represent the 
broad public interest and should in
clude a suhstantial number of personll 
who arc knowlcdgeable and el!.peri
enced in the scientific management of 
forest resources. Where persons of 
thi.~ kind arc not a majority of the 
body making the regulations. a com
mittee or advillory body of the rule
making agency should include a ma
jority of people knowledgeable and 
experienced in forest management. 

9. The development of forest prac
tice re~ulatiuns should he accom
plishcd with due con!iideration of the 
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knowl~dg~ and opinions of land
owners, timber op~raLOrs, fon:stry 
alld related profc~sionals, alld the 
public. Regulatiuns :.hould tak~ illio 
a~l:ount regio/lal foresl variations, 
landown~rship pallerns, and Ihe el:o-
1I0lllic gl:ugraphy of fore~t-basl:d in
du:.try. Public involvement, indudillg 
public hearings, is m:cesliary to 
a..:hievc Ihese purpo:.es. 

10. The agen..:y that drafts forl:st 
practice regulaliuns should be one 
that has n:sponsibility for govern
ment coordination of 'heir aJllIinis
tr"tion. The rel::uiatiolls !lhould be ad
minislen:d and enforced by a single.: 
lolale ugellcy with ade4Juaie stalfing 
and forestry expcrh:nce and with I:S

,,,blished working relationship with 
I' landowncrs alld others whom 

lutions will primarily "ITeel. 
forcst practi":l:s act should 

provo e for cffective "dlllinistralion 
enforcement, with "dequatt: pro

visions for du~ process, to achi~ve th~ 
objectiv~s and purposes of the act. 
Administrative and enforcement pm
cedures should be lair, clficient, and 
expeditious. Provisions should also 
be: included for tht: usc of continuing 
~ducation, information, alld Iraining 
programs 10 implcllll!nt regulations. 
Forest managemcnt operations I:on-

ducted in accordance with adopted 
practice rel:ulations should bc consid
ered to havc IIICt tht.: re4luircmcnt of 
laws pcrtuining to soil seuimelltution 
alld air unu wuler quality. 

Two methods by which an auminis
trative agency may be adviseu of ill
tellded timber harvesting arc a "noti
fil:ation scheme" .. nd a "prior 
approvl&l" system. Under l& notincl&
tiun scheme, the landowner, timber 
owner, or operator notifies the admin
istering agency of the intcnt to undcr
take specified opcrations and the: lo
cation of the hurvC:liting site, togcther 
wilh other pcrlim:nt informution. Op
erations mOlY thcn procec:~, subject to 
in)pection Ollll.l wilh the possibility of 
interferencc if operations arc found in 
violation of reh:Vilnt re~uliltionlli. 

UIII.h:r the prior approval system, 
thc lillldowncr, limbcr owncr, or opl!r
utor submits u st .. lement, "pplic"Iion, 
or plan prior to the commencement of 
activiti~s, stating thc intentions, and 
then 'lwaits 'lpproval by the adminis
tering agency before beginning oper
ations. 

To dute there is no evidence ilS to 
which of these schcmes ultimiltdy 
results in 'l greilter degree of environ
mentill protection or lUorc productivc 
forestl .. nJ. However, till': costs of a 
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prior approval system appc=ar to hi! in
herently greater than those of II notifi
cation ~IU:IIU:, all other things beillg 
el.juill. Therefore, u notification 
scheme should be givcn preferenti .. l 
consideration. 

Instrumcnts that have been effec
tive in cnforcil\g practice regulations 
include: (I) inform .. l confcrencelli, (2) 
notices tu comply, (3) "stop work or
ders," (4) civil 'lnd criminal penal
ties, and, ultimatl:ly, (5) agency au
thority to takc corrective action at the 
violator's e~pcnsc: where environ
melllal dl&mag" hali occurred or iai im
mint:ut. It should bI: n:cognil.cd thut 
the dfl:l:tivcnelili of these inlltruments 
docs not preclu~c thc cxistl:ncc or the 
possible dcvelopmcnt of other effec
tive meaulli for enforcement. 

12. A fort:st pructicelt ilet should 
not prl!cluuc the h:Uitillli&tl! conver
sion of lon:stlund to other U)eli. 

An act thaI would pn:vent it forest 
owner from converting hmd to uses 
other than timber production would 
severely infringe on the owner's prop
erty rights. Ncvcrtheless, the lilnd
owner's legill right to such conversion 
should not become a me .. n:a for evad
ing the provisions of a forest practiccs 
act .• 
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IDAHO POLl COMPANY 
WESTERN LARCH • WESTERN RED 

BOX 1129 
BOX 670 

C E DAR • 

BOZEMAN 
SANDPOINT 

TO: MEMBERS OF THE HOUSE NATURAL RESOORCES rolMITrEE 

RE: HB781 (COHEN) 

Dear CamU. ttee Member: 

LODGEPOLE 

MONTANA 
IDAHO 

PIN E 

5971 5 
83864 

On behalf of my company and myself I wish to go on record as being in total 

opposition to HB781. ~ve offer the following reasons for your consideration: 

First; this bill is unequivocally an anti-timber bill and anti-development 

I 

I 
bill. It is designed to errpotJer the state with the ability to curtail, prevent or '-I 
penali ze private landavners and ccrrpanies fran harvesting timber on their lands. It 

is that sirrple. 

Second; this bill mandates that the Departrrent of State lancB consult with i 
"interested parties" in adopting the rules governing timber harvesting, road construct-

ion, slash treatnent and site preparation. There is no doubt in our minds that sane 

of the "interested parties" this bill allo.vs for are environrrental organizations and 

people who do not like timber harvesting and continously attempt to prevent it when

ever possible.'I'his bill is simply put, another vehicle to harass and attack. tirrber 

management. 

Third; this bill mandates an increase in Departnent beaurocracy which would 

require an irrrrense amount of funding. The personnel necessary to run this program 

\NOuld be an ever increasing drain on the state budget. The money and people necessary 

to initiate, operate, rronitor and maintain canpliance of this bill would be excessive 

and unjustified in a tine of budget constraints. 

I 
i 
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Fourth; tiIere sinply is no proof or justification for the need of this bill. 

There always have been and always will be isolated problems concerning water quality 

and quantity in a develo?8d society, but the hydrological information and scientific 

evidence that timber harvesting is detrimental to watersheds simply doesn't exist. 

Natural occurances such as fire, wind erosion, rain, earthquakes, settling and shifting 

of topsoil, animal deprivation and others have all been shown to have as great, if not 

greater: inpact on water quality than does sound timber managerrent. Are we going to 

legislate nature into bankruptcy? 

Fifth; this bill contain sections which are tantarrount to "legal blackmail". 

Specifically the reduced land tax classification for those operators who "voluntarily" 

sign up for a 10 year agreerrent and the penalty clauses that are excessive for those 

who choose not to "voluntarily" carply. We question the legality of sections 6, 7, 

8 & 9 and firmly believe that if this bill was enacted there would be extensive and 

""" costly litigation by the State in defending it. 

Sixth; the definitions of "Forest land", 

and the general land classification sections in 

be selectively worded to be that way on purpose. 

"Tirrberland" , Best r1anagerrent Practices" 

this bill are ambiguous and appear to 

~my? 

In summary, we believe this bill to be anti-business, anti-jobs(except for 

State government) and a very direct attempt to further harm an industry that is al

ready suffering. 

~'Je believe ~!at the problems this bill purports to address sinply do not exist. 

~ believe that the existing "Best Managerrent Practices" program administered 

by the Deparbrent of State lands, Forestry Division, will accomplish the goals of 

sound forest watershed managerrent if given the chance. The program is in it's infancy 

and needs an opportunity to develop and prove itself. A law is not needed. "If it 

ain't broke, don't fix it"! 

(2) 
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This bill is very r:x::Drly written. Frankly, nri opinion is that this bill was 

written by people who could care less whether our industry survives or not and 

probably would be happy if no more timber harvesting ever took place. 

These are strong staterrents. This is an equally strong bill in a negative 

way. The penalties for non carpliance are ludicrously high. Actual regulations are 

not yet written and are legislated to be written by just aOOut anyone. I'm sure 

they would be. 

This bill should be killed without any atterrpt to canpranise it's intent. 

I ask, nri conpany asks and we both ask on behalf of our errployees and our 

industry that you see this bill for what it is and kill it in it's entirety. 

We thank you for your consideration of this written testimony. 

VRH:lls 
Copy: file 

(3) 

Sincerely, 

Vince R. Heier 
Timber t1anager, 
Idaho Pole Company 
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